
Beloved ones, this message is going to
be a bit different, because we are go-
ing to speak to one who has returned
to  you,  one  who  has  been  on  a  far
journey and who has had many expe-
riences. We are going to see how this
pilgrim has progressed, how this pil-
grim went on a great trek, experienced
much, even beyond the realm of what
you ordinarily would feel to be a life-
time,  and  has  returned  to  you,  re-
turned because there was a calling that
went out in the form of many prayers
that you were offering and asking this
one to return. There was much in the
collective consciousness of the group-
ing of friends who wanted to see this
one hale and hearty and back laughing
and  sharing,  sharing  experiences
which  happened  in  the  past  few
weeks. 

Beloved one, on your trip you went to
many different countries, and I speak
here  of  the  geographical  locations.
You went to a far country known as
Italy. You went to one of the ancient
cities  where  you  had  lived  in  other
lifetimes, where you had been one of
the senators  of  the  governing bodies
several  lifetimes,  where  you  knew
ones who were living at that time, and
you had the experience of living and
working  and  having  friends  in  that
body.

You also knew how to be the peasant,
the beggar, if you will, who sat at the
temple  door  and  asked  of  anyone
passing  by  if  they  could  share  with
you. So you felt in this lifetime a de-
sire to go back and pick up certain re-
membrances.  There  was  a  calling
within  you  which  said,  “Let  us  go
back and see how it feels.  Let us go
back and experience the older build-
ings,”  the  ones  that  truly  you  had
walked  in  other  lifetimes,  and  see
what  you would feel  in  those build-
ings now approaching from this life-
time, this perspective. 

And I  will  ask  of  you,  did  you feel
any of the ancient history? 

Yes, I did. I did feel like I had been
there before.

Right; many lifetimes. It was truly an
area where you experienced much of
the human condition; as I  have said,
being  both  the  statesman  and  being
the beggar and everything in between,
as well. It was for you a review. It was
for you a homecoming just to feel that
you had been there before, and how it
could have been and was in  another
lifetime. 

Now, there are many in this day and
time who do not believe that you can
have  different  lifetimes  known  as
reincarnation. When one goes to visit

ACTUALIZING

Wow! I love it when Jeshua and Com-
pany  get  to  organizing  and  directing
the flow of spiritual Energy to mani-
fest our gatherings.  This year’s Sum-
mer Advance is going to be an espe-
cially  high  week  in  July  (Sunday
Evening,  July  22,  through  Friday
evening,  July  27)  with  daily  work-
shops by well-known spiritual teachers
and  evenings  with  Jeshua,  Joseph
(who  comments  that  he  doesn’t  get
“out”  very  often),  Mother  Mary  and
Mary Magdalene. Jeshua has said that
this year’s Summer Advance, Actual-
izing  the  Interdimensional  Self—The
Way to Peace, is “going to bring about
a  Soul  Remembrance,  an  Awakening
to the One, if you will, happening dur-
ing the week—gradual,  but  culminat-
ing by the end of the week.” With our
feet planted firmly in 2018 reality, we
are going to open our spiritual eyes to
the one True Reality.

Some  of  our  well-known  presenters
will be singer, songwriter, healer Lau-
ren Lane Powell, who will gift us with
music each evening in addition to pre-
senting  a  workshop;  Eva  McGinnis,
who will be our first presenter, setting
the tone and energy for  the week by
creating  a  sacred  portal  into  the  ex-
panded Christ consciousness; Michael
Dybicz,  who  will  bring  our  energies
together with the Christ Consciousness
meditation;  Roy  Holman  and  Liz
Gross,  who  will  gift  us  with Sound,
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a place which is historic and there is a
certain  feeling  within  you,  remem-
brances or even just  a vague feeling
of, “I’ve been here before,” it is what
ones  term evidence  that,  yes,  life  is
on-going. 

Did it feel wealthy to you? (Yes, it felt
wealthy.)  Yes,  and  you  looked  at  it
from  this  perspective,  this  lifetime,
and you enjoyed seeing the beautiful
artwork, which truly you had a hand
in making, because several of the life-
times  you  were  the  artisan  who
worked  with  the  metals  and  worked
even with the stone which was carved
in various intricate patterns.

This is true for everyone when you go
to visit what is known as antiquities,
history in other countries, even in this
country, and you have a feeling of, “I
understand how it would be to fashion
that. My hands understand something
that my head   perhaps doesn’t under-
stand,  but  my  hands  have  a  certain
feeling.”

Or  when  you  visit  a  certain  sacred
place and you know that  this  means
something to you beyond just the feel-
ing  in  this  lifetime for  it;  there  is  a
deeper meaning in it. Did you experi-
ence  that?  (I  felt  that,  like  I’d  been

there before, but I hadn’t been there in
this lifetime.) Yes, very true.

But  the  interval  between  the  time
when you felt  that the body was not
really strong enough and then being in
the transport vehicle, where were you
in  that  time?  (I  was  present,  I  was
there, I could feel it.) You could feel
the vehicle, yes. Would it surprise you
to know that in the interval, that split
second of time when you felt a certain
feeling  of  release,  would  it  surprise
you  to  know  that  you  died  in  that
time? (That wouldn’t surprise me, no.)

You  did;  the  dying  itself  only  takes
what you would call a split second. It
does not take long, and you left. You
had a meeting with your group of soul
advisers, and you asked if you could
come  back  and  experience  more  in
this lifetime. All of this passed in what
you would know as a split second; not
even a whole second, but a split sec-
ond, because it was a thought, a feel-
ing that  was expressed,  and the per-
mission—not that you actually needed
permission—was given that, yes, this
would be an interesting thing for you
to  do,  to  have  the  experience  of
heaven for a moment or so or less, and
then to come back and pick up where
you left off. 
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Now, granted, the body has undergone
a few changes, and you are still work-
ing  with  putting  it  back  together
where it was prior to the experience,
but there was more in the experience
to be known in that six hundred year
old  building  known  as  the  hospital.
There was more experience to be had,
and as you lay there allowing the body
to  breathe  and  resurrect  itself,  there
was much that was going on at a deep
level within you. 

And I speak to this for the rest of you,
because there is going to come a time
in your life when you give permission
to leave the body, because you do not
want  to  drag  the  body  around  any
longer.  You do not  need to  drag the
body around any longer. In a split sec-
ond there is a feeling of release, and
sometimes, as in the case of beloved
brother, there is a feeling of, “I’m not
finished.”  You  had  that  very  strong
feeling,  “I’m  not  finished.  I  don’t
want to leave just yet.” 

Now, I have said to you many, many
times in talking about the releasement
of the body that it is always a choice.
The  body  can  never  be  taken  from
you. It can be made to look—the evi-
dence of it—that probably you need to
leave  it  behind,  but  it  is  always  a
choice,  and in a split  second outside
of time you either say yes or you say
no. 

In  your  case,  you  had  already  com-
pleted what your soul  group had put
together for this lifetime. You had al-
ready completed that; however, being
the  maverick  that  you  are,  you  had
started on a new plan. So there was a
timing to see if this truly was the route
that  you wanted to take for a while,
and to meet with the soul group—the
masters,  the  guides,  whatever  you
want to call them—and to see how 

they felt about this; not that it would
have mattered,  because the choice is
yours. But you were kind of checking
in to see. And the feeling was, “Go for
it.” 

Yes, I wanted to come back.

You wanted to come back. There was
a very strong feeling on your part, “I
want to come back.” So they said, “So
be it,” and you are here. Very good. It
is  most  wondrous to be able to look
through  these  eyes  (Judith’s)  and  to
see  the  physicality  of  you,  because
truly it was in doubt for a while. That
is  why  there  were  so  many  prayers
that were offered up as to, “Divine or-
der,  but  maybe  it  would  be  nice  to
bring him back if that is permissible.”
(I  could  feel  all  the  prayers.)  There
were  many  ones  praying  for  you,
many ones who gave you permission
to do whatever you needed to do, but
were also asking, “Can he be allowed
to come back? I wasn’t quite finished
playing with him.” 

It is true for everyone, and I use this
as an example. There will come a time
when you will feel the opportunity to
let go of the physicality, or not. And
you may very strongly feel that, “I’m
not finished yet. There are areas that I

haven’t experienced with the grouping
that  I’m  with  in  this  time.”  No  one
and no thing can stand in your way. 

You are the maker of your reality. You
are the maker of your body. You are
the maker of your life, of that reality
—lower case “r”. You are the maker
of it. We have spoken many times that
it  is  your  Reality  with a capital  “R”
that  allows  you  to  make  the  lower
case  “r”  reality  and to  live  it  to  the
fullest.  And  if  you  are  not  finished
with it, you may opt out for a second
and then come back. 

You  did  give  your  adopted  son,  the
one who loves you dearly, a moment
of  pause  when he  saw the  eyes  roll
back into the head, and he wondered,
“What do I do now?” He did the right
thing,  of  course,  and  you  have  a
stronger than ever bond with him be-
cause of the shared experience. 

Sometimes you set these experiences
up ahead of time in order to be able to
feel Oneness with another one, to be
able to go beyond the usual associa-
tion with ones who are in your family,
because you want to know the Truth
of  your  being.  You  want  to  know,
“Who am I, really? What power do I
really have? Can I really let go of the
body for a second or so and then reju-
venate it?”

You do that moment by moment with
every breath that you take. If you did
not  take  the  next  breath,  the  body
would expire. 

Most  wondrous experience,  and it  is
one  that  you  will  share  with  other
ones  later  going  down the  road,  be-
cause, again, one of the things the soul
group said to you and you agreed with
is  that  you  have  a  chapter  of  being
teacher. Now, you have been teacher
all of this lifetime by example, by the



love that you have given to ones, ones
who were perhaps not as well off as
you and needed a helping hand at the
time, and you said, “Sure, I will give
you  a  helping  hand.  Whatever  you
need, I will give.” You have done that
freely, because you have seen yourself
in the other one; in other words,  the
innocent  one  who  is  struggling  to
make the best of everything.

So you have been teacher, if they were
open to seeing it, but now you are go-
ing to speak some words to ones just
in passing; it is not going to be a very
formal  sort  of  thing.  It  can  be,  but
does not have to be. But you are going
to share with other ones, “You know,
this death thing, this dying thing, it’s
really no big deal. You don’t have to
be  afraid  of  it.  And  if  you  get  to
death’s  door  and you don’t  feel  like
going through it, you don’t have to.”
You are going to say this to ones. “I
know. I’ve been there.” 

Yes, it is going to surprise a few peo-
ple, but that is okay, because truly ev-
eryone you meet is someone who has
invited you to be right in front of them
at  that  time to give them a word or
two that they need to hear. Sometimes
they  will  accept  it,  and  sometimes
they  will  not,  but  you  just  give  it
freely, and they may find themselves
later coming back for more. “Remem-
ber when you said such and such to
me? What did you mean by that? Did
you  mean  that  you  can  actually  die
and come back again?” And you will
say,  “Yes,  our  Savior,  Lord,  the  one
we  walked  with  two  thousand  years
ago,  showed  us,  but  he  did  it  a  bit
more dramatically.” But that was my
scripting, you see. You may have your
own resurrection of the body. In fact,
you have done. 

“I’ve  been  there,  I’ve  done  it,”  you
say, and no big deal.” Ones are afraid
of letting go of the body. They have
been  taught  or  have  read  that  they
may have to suffer after releasing the
body because they have been such a
bad person in a lifetime, even if they
did not know that they were being bad
—and  it  is  only  bad  according  to
somebody else’s rules, not the rule of
the heart. 

A lot of times you have said, “Out of
sight, out of mind, out of body, gone
forever.”  No.  In  truth,  there  is
nowhere else to go. Once you begin to
get a handle on that part, then you re-
alize  that  everyone  you  have  ever
walked with is still walking with you,
and if you want to speak with them,
go ahead. Speak with them. And then,
as I have said to you many times, lis-
ten,  because they may,  and probably
will,  answer you back. And you say,
“Hmm. What was that?”

You  never  ever  cease  being.  You
never  ever  end.  You  are  forever  on-
going. So take a deep breath and say,
“Well, okay, that kind of changes ev-
erything.  Maybe  I  can  still  go  surf-
ing.”  There  is  nothing  ever  keeping
you from being the young one. There
may be an unconscious thought that as
you bring more years to yourself, then
the body gets a little more stiff and it
has  a  few  more  aches  and  pains.
Maybe there is not quite the same pep

in the step that you used to have when
you were younger. 

But that is all in the mind. That is gen-
erational  teaching,  and  you  do  not
need it  anymore.  You are as young  
now as you have ever been. Let that
sink in. So if you want to get up and
walk easily, if you want to do the cal-
isthenics and get strong, go for it. 

You, beloved one who has had the re-
cent  death  experience,  have  already
set  for yourself a good example, be-
cause  even  in  the  medical  building
you were out walking in the corridor
so that you would strengthen the legs.
You were not going to just lie in the
bed  until  the  legs  were  like  cooked
spaghetti. You said, “No, that’s not for
me. I came back.” At that  point you
were  not  really  cognizant  of  having
been  somewhere  else  and  coming
back,  but  you figured,  “Well,  here  I
am,  and  I  want  to  be  doing.  I  have
things I want to do yet.” I heard you
say that.

And yes, this is true for everyone. You
do  not  have  to  say,  “Well,  I  have
reached a certain age, and I guess that
is  close  to  my  expiration  date.  Oh,
dear.  Well,  you  know,  maybe  I  can
live beyond my expiration date.” And
you  do.  Every  morning  when  you
awaken, you have made the choice to
live beyond your expiration date; ev-
ery morning.  So if  you practice  that
every morning, you must be an expert
at it. 

You wake up in the morning. You get
out  of  the  bed.  You  say,  “Wow,  oh,
that felt so good.” I see you stretching
sometimes. That was so, so good, ah,
wow.” You do the exercises and get a
little more limber; you get those hips
moving around, you know. You can be
like your singer star, the one with the



special  moves:  Elvis;  that  was  his
name. He was filled with the energy
of the music. 

Allow  yourself  to  be  filled  every
morning with the  energy of  the  uni-
verse. Feel yourself to be as young as
you have ever been, because you are.
Feel yourself to be quite limber, doing
whatever  you  want  to  do.  Beloved
one, pretty soon you are going to be
showing us the heels when you jump
up  and  click  them together.  Perhaps
next  meeting  we  will  see  that?
(Maybe)  Perhaps  next  meeting  we
will  see  that?  (Maybe)  Perhaps  next
meeting  we  will  see  that?  (Most
likely)  Very  good,  very  good,  most
likely; you will  work on it. You will
have fun with it.

And this is the bottom line for every-
one,  no matter  how many years  you
have had in this lifetime, this incarna-
tion: the bottom line is joy. The bot-
tom line is  just  to  have fun  with it.
And in having fun with life, it is con-
tagious.  All  of  you  are  wondrous
teachers,  because  your  friends,  your
associates have seen you being human
in  all  degrees.  They  have  seen  you
take on certain years and act a certain
way because it was expected of you.
Now when  you  go  out  and  you  are
feeling very flexible and very joyful,
they  will  do  the  double-take.  They
will  wonder,  “What  secret  does  she
know?  I  want  to  know his  secret.  I
want  to  know  how  he  can  be  so
strong. Does she lift weights?” 

You  are  all  wondrous  teachers,  be-
cause everyone can identify with you.
And if  they see you getting younger
year by year, which is happening, they
think perhaps there  is  a  chance they
can get younger, or at least they can
try it out for size. They want to know,
“What more is there?” 

That was you at the moment that you
died. You said, “I want to know more.
I’m not finished yet. Can I go back?”
Of course, you can. It is a choice. So
here you are, feeling as young as the
sunrise (Thank you). I thank you, be-
cause you are the one who is going to
be  exampling  for  other  ones  how it
can  be  done.  They  have  seen  you,
adding the years on. They have seen
you  “human”,  so  if  you  can  make
such a wondrous recovery, as they call
it, maybe they can grow younger.

So you are going to be teaching. You
are  actually  going  to  be  speaking
some words to ones who need to hear
it.  There  are  ones  who are  suffering
because they think they are finished.
They do not have to be finished. What
happens is,  if  they make decision to
be finished and decease the body, then
very soon they turn around and come
back so they can experience again the
human lifetime.

Beloved one, it is a joy to be with you.
It is a joy to speak, to be able to inter-
act with each other. Know you what a
pleasure  it  is  to  be  alive?  Yes,  you
know.  You  have  been  there.  You’ve
been to the door, opened the door and
said, “Hmm, not yet. I have more liv-
ing to do.”

It is a joy to be with each and every
one of you. Each and every one of you
are on your journey, and you are hav-
ing the courage to make changes, hav-
ing the courage to say, “Well, maybe
that’s how it is for other ones, but I,
for myself, I choose life. I choose to
be limber. I choose to have the smile
on the face.” 

Laugh  often.  Laugh  deeply.  Laugh
with the whole body, and I will meet
you in joy.

So be it. 

 

JESHUA AUDIBLE

All  7  Jeshua,  The  Personal  Christ
volumes are  now available  on  Ama-
zon/Audible  for  download  to  your
tablet  or  smartphone.  Go  to

www.amazon.com/audible and  in
the search bar type in: Barry J Peter-
son Jeshua The Personal Christ, and it
will  bring  up  all  the  books.  If  you
click  on  an  individual  title,  you can
hear an audio sample of the book. The
reason  you  have  to  put  in  Barry’s
name is because they catalog based on
author and narrator. Thank you, Barry.

Enjoy!

ACTUALIZING (Cont’d from p. 1)   

Music and Vibration in a circle of sa-
cred sound and its effect on our bodies
and  consciousness.  Dr.  Crystal  Tact
will  talk  about  acupuncture  into  the
next dimension and the effects of the
hyperbaric  healing  chamber.  And
these  are  just  the  beginning  of  The
Week.  Other  presenters  will  include
Dr.  Bill  Evans,  Dr.  Kimberly  Ma-
rooney,  Pat  and  Charles  Mawson,
Trisha Burson-Johnson, and Charlotte
Walter.  (See  the  Advance  flyer  for
more information.)

REGISTER NOW and save!  Regis-
ter before May 31: tuition $395. After
June 1: tuition will be $450.
See YOU at the Solana Clubhouse in
Sequim, Washington, in July! 

http://www.amazon.com/audible


JESHUA Q&A

DRUIDS AT THE CRUCIFIXION

Were the Druids  who were present at 
your crucifixion living  in the vicinity 
of Jerusalem,  or if  they  were living 
elsewhere, were they clairvoyant and 
teleported their bodies to Jerusalem?

Clairvoyant  and  teleported.  (From
Great Britain?) Yes (Wow) That’s easy
(Yes; enlightening)

“DO NOT TOUCH ME”

In  the  reading  that  I’ve  done,  after
you came out of the tomb, when you
met Mary Magdalene the first time in
the garden, you said to her, “Do not
touch me.”  Is that because you were
still  in  this  process  of  transforming
the substance into the body?

Right. I was still re-forming the body.
And at that point, I had much of the
Light around me that I had not quite
coalesced into the density of the body
as she had known it. It has been writ-
ten in your holy Scriptures that I said
not to touch me, because I had not yet
ascended unto the Father. I did not say
it in that meaning as it has been trans-
lated. That was not my meaning. What
I meant was, I have not yet been able
to form the body as I want to do it, so
do not touch me yet, because I’m still
bringing  the  molecules  together.  I
don’t have it the way I want it to be. I
guess  that  would  be  ascending  unto

the Father, but I did not mean I’m go-
ing to…

It wasn’t ascension like you did later
on. This was re-forming the body. So
this is a very good example of the cre-
ative process of taking that basic sub-
stance energy and forming it, forming
the picture in mind, forming it in mind
and then allowing the energy to coa-
lesce and form in the material realm.

Exactly, yes, you’ve got it.

EXPIRATION DATE TIPS

You said that  we can choose to  live
past our expiration date.  How can we
live past our expiration date without
souring?  Because  a  lot  of  people  I
know get really sour about it (Ah, yes)
Like,  “I’m  not  supposed  to  be  here
anymore.”  And  you  talked  about
aches and pains that don’t really need
to  be  there  (Right)  Are  there  any
practices  ones  can  do  to  live  past
their expiration date without souring?

Yes. You laugh often. You share jokes,
funny stories with ones. You get inter-
ested  in  a  new  subject.  There  are
many, many topics that you can delve
into.  You  can  go  back  to  school  to
learn  a  new  trade.  Just  do  what  is
called the re-tiring so that you have a
new tire to go spinning on.  You can
travel to a new country and live out a
few or many years if you want to; in
other words,  it  is  the belief  that  you
are  not  finished  yet,  and  you  don’t
want  to  go  through  all  the  genera-
tional teaching of, “This is how it has
to  be.”  That’s  just  thinking;  wrong
thinking. 

So this also applies for any part of the
life then.  (Yes)  That part of your life
that  has  expired  is  no  longer  avail-
able to turn around and go back to.

Then you can use these same tips to
not sour the next section of your life
(Exactly) Okay.

Always be new every morning when
you wake up. “What new thing am I
going to learn today?” You have some
of your greatest thinkers who have set
for themselves something new in ev-
ery day. “I will learn one thing new.”
They may pick something like algebra
or  whatever,  and  they’ll  study  the
complexities of it and how it is sup-
posed to work, and then they begin to
think, “Well, where did all this come
from?”  And then  they  get  into  what
you  would  term  the  philosophy  of
something. One thing leads to another,
and they are young again. 

YOU HAVE WALKED WITH ME

Now,  beloved  ones,  it  has  been  my
great  joy  to  be  amongst  you in  this
way, to be able to activate the body, to
speak with the words that you under-
stand, to be able to look out through
the eyes and behold the form of hu-
man  and  to  know  that  truly  I  have
walked  with  you.  You  have  walked
with me; not only the lifetime that is
so famous, but other lifetimes as well.
Because in truth, I have had more than
one lifetime. Why would I limit my-
self to one lifetime, one lifetime that
is  a  bit  famous  because  what  I  did
seemed to be a bit out of the ordinary,
and yet it is something that you do ev-
ery morning when you awaken.  You
reactivate  the  body  within  that  first
second of  awakening.  So  you didn’t
have to go through the crucifixion to
resurrect  the  body  every  morning.
See? Maybe if the story is being writ-
ten, you are actually better magicians
than  I  was.  Think  about  that  for  a
while.



    

 

                                         

 

 

 

 

 

 


